NEW MEXICO SCHOOL FOR THE VISUALLY HANDICAPPED

BOARD OF REGENTS REGULAR MEETING

28 FEBRUARY 2003
NMSVH MAIN CAMPUS

ALAMOGORDO, NM

I.
Call to Order, 9:17 a.m., Friday, February 28, 2003
The regularly scheduled meeting was called to order by President Reta Jones at 9:17 a.m., Friday, February 28, 2003.  Board members present were: Reta Jones, Dave Baland, James Miyagishima, Katherine Ingold, and Brian Quintana via telephone.  Staff members participating were: Superintendent Dianna Jennings, Dr. Jackie Wood, Director of Student Services, Dr. Kenalea Johnson, Director of Outreach, Veronica Gallegos, Human Resources Coordinator, and Linda Lyle, Director of Early Childhood Programs.  John Williams, Executive Assistant, was recorder.

II.
Pledge of Allegiance
Katherine Ingold led the audience in the pledge of allegiance to the Flag of the United States of America.

III.
Introduction of Guests
Alicia McAninch, NMSVH Braille Transcriptionist, was in attendance.

IV.
Announcements – Board Comments

President Jones – Informed those in attendance that the Governor’s Office recently sent out letters to all Regents officially removing them from office.  These letters were sent in error.  She informed Brian Quintana and Katherine Ingold that they would be receiving a letter from the Governor’s Office informing them that they would remain on the NMSVH Board of Regents until the expiration of their original terms or until they voluntarily resign, whichever occurs first.  President Jones stated that she will be receiving a letter from the Governor’s Office that states that she will remain a Regent until otherwise notified.  President Jones stated that she believes the Governor’s Office is revising their stance on the issue of confirmation for Brian Quintana.  They are stating that Brian Quintana needs to be confirmed through the Senate.  Right now only 5 of the 55 Boards have been confirmed.  The Governor’s Office is not anticipating that they will get through all 50 Boards before the end of this legislative session.  President Jones stated that she also understands that the Senate Rules Committee does not normally allow long-distance confirmations.  She welcomed James Miyagishima and Dave Baland to the NMSVH Board of Regents.  She stated she is looking forward to learning more about them, and having them learn more about NMSVH.  
Katherine Ingold – Wished everyone good morning.  Stated that she is delighted that President Jones is presiding over this meeting.  Stated that NMSVH held a Christmas party.  She stated that of all of the Christmas parties she attended in 2002 the one held at NMSVH was her favorite.  Stated that along with visiting the main campus she traveled to Albuquerque to visit the Early Childhood Programs (ECP) site.  While in Albuquerque she had the opportunity to visit some possible sites for the ECP.  She enjoyed visiting with the ECP staff.  Stated that this week she traveled to Santa Fe to participate in the Blindness Awareness Day that was held in the capitol building rotunda.  The NMSVH display table was impressive.  She stated that she wished that every Regent had had an opportunity to hear the Directors explaining our programs to the public during this event.  Stated that, as always, she is very proud of the NMSVH staff.
Brian Quintana – Wished everyone a good morning.

James Miyagishima – Stated that he is happy to be in attendance as a member of the NMSVH Board of Regents.  Stated that he is looking forward to serving NMSVH and the community.    

Brian Quintana –Wished everyone a good morning.  Welcomed Dave Baland and James Miyagishima to the Board of Regents.  Stated that earlier this month he attended the NFB seminar in Washington, D.C.  The issues remain the same as last year.  The one that concerns us the most is the Instructional Materials Accessibility Act (IMAA).  Stated that they got a pretty good reception from our congress members.  Hopefully the IMAA will soon be passed.  Stated that everyone needs to continue to urge our legislators to sign on to the IMAA if they have not already.  Katherine Ingold asked Brian Quintana when he would be returning to New Mexico?  Brian Quintana stated that he would be returning in May, but is not sure if he will make it back in time for the NMSVH Class of 2003 graduation.
Dave Baland – Stated that he is honored to be in attendance as a member of the NMSVH Board of Regents.  He thanked Superintendent Jennings for the wonderful tour of the campus on Thursday.  Stated that he was impressed by everyone’s professionalism and warm welcome.  Stated that he is a parent of a blind child so is passionate about the students that we serve.  He wants to ensure that they continue to get a fair shake at being able to excel in life.  This is a passion that he brings to the Board as a Regent.  Stated that he had an opportunity to meet with Retha Coburn and Superintendent Jennings regarding the investments.  As a financial professional he feels that his experience and insight will be beneficial in the area of school investments, and investment structure.  Informed Brian Quintana that a NM Braille Accessibility Act has also been introduced in New Mexico.  Stated that he received an email that stated that the NM Senate has recommended passage of the NM Braille Accessibility Act.  So far the success of the act looks good.  
V. Input

A. Public Input.

Alicia McAninch, Braille Transcriptionist for NMSVH, stated that she was at the recent AER Conference and Gregg Trapp, Executive Director of the NM Commission for the Blind, reported that the NM Braille Accessibility Act has successfully made it past the Senate.  There was a little stalling in the House of Representatives.  Gregg Trapp is staying on top of this issue.
B. Parent Input.  

There was no parent input.

VI.
Board Activities

A. Agenda.  

President Jones asked if there were any revisions to, or questions concerning the Board agenda.  Katherine Ingold asked that agenda item XI.G., NMSVH Foundation, be tabled until all new members of the Board are in attendance.  This item is a briefing of the organization and business of the Foundation.  With the busy agenda that we have today it would be better to move this agenda item to a future date.  There were no other changes to the agenda.

B.
Minutes, Regular Meeting of December 12, 2002.  

President Jones asked if there were any corrections to the presented minutes.  There were no corrections to the presented minutes.
C.
Superintendent’s Report.  

Superintendent Jennings welcomed James Miyagishima and Dave Baland to the NMSVH Board of Regents.  The time that the new Regents spent on campus on Thursday was very productive. It was a great day.  She stated that she is excited about the insight and perspectives that the new Regents bring to the school.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she has copies of the school climate surveys that were conducted in December.  She stated that the surveys were conducted to determine how things are going with the NMSVH staff and how they feel NMSVH is doing in its efforts to provide quality programs to the students who are blind and visually impaired in New Mexico.  Copies of the survey and the results are available for any member of the Board who wishes to review them.  She stated that as a follow-up to the survey she conducted three voluntary meetings where the staff could provide additional input in the areas of morale, communication, and any other area of concern.  The staff were also provided an opportunity to provide suggestions on how the areas of morale and communication could be improved.  The input from these meetings was recorded and provided to staff who volunteered to sit on a Staff Advisory Committee. The Staff Advisory Committee has representation from every department on campus. Superintendent Jennings reported that the meetings were very positive.  Superintendent Jennings stated that all Department Directors were asked to develop Functional Life Plans for their departments, and for the branches within their departments.  These Functional Life Plans are provided to the Board as part of the February Board packet, under Major Focus.  She stated that after all Functional Life Plans are completed the Leadership Team will review them to ensure that any follow-up actions are being implemented.  The results from the Functional Life Plans and actions plans will play a vital role in the development of a workable strategic plan.  Superintendent Jennings stated that a Functional Life Plan was also developed for the Leadership Team.  The process was very beneficial to every member of the team.  The Leadership Team Functional Life Plan is provided as part of the Superintendent’s Report in the February Board packet.  Superintendent Jennings stated that as the Executive Assistant to the Superintendent, John Williams, is a part of the Leadership Team.  While he may not be a Director, he functions as the conduit that keeps all members of the Leadership Team on the same page.  He is vital to the successful communication that occurs between the departments and the Superintendent’s Office.  Although John Williams does not make independent decisions at NMSVH, he is the right hand of the Superintendent and is a vital contributor to the overall success of NMSVH’s administration.  Katherine Ingold asked if the Leadership Team plans to hold a two-day meeting per quarter to revisit the Functional Life Plans and associated action plans?  Superintendent Jennings stated that that is a commitment that has been made by the Leadership Team to meet on a quarterly basis to have discussion on the FLPs, budget, programs, etc.  Katherine Ingold asked if these two-day meetings will be held on campus or an off campus location?  Superintendent Jennings stated that all of the details have not been worked out.  We need to see if off campus sessions are workable.  It would be preferable to hold these meeting off campus to minimize the interruptions that would be associated with holding them on campus.  The Leadership Team is still discussing that detail.  If the meetings are held off campus, we will attempt to plan them for times when the students are not on campus.
UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by Brian Quintana, the Board moved to approve the agenda as revised, the Minutes of the regular meeting of December 12, 2002 as presented, and the Superintendent’s Report as presented.  (carried unanimously)

VII.
Business and Finance.

A. Personnel Report.  

President Jones asked if there were any questions or comments concerning the Personnel Report.  There were no questions or comments.

B. Monthly Investment Report – November, December 2002, January 2003
President Jones asked if there were any questions or comments regarding the Monthly Investment Reports.  President Jones asked everyone to keep these reports in mind when we discuss the revision to NMSVH Policy 345, Investments, later in the agenda.  
C. 2002-2003 Operating Budget/Expense Report – November, December 2002, January 2003.
President Jones asked if there were any questions or comments regarding the 2002-2003 Operating Budget/Expense Reports.  Superintendent Jennings reviewed the presented reports.  She stated that the November report reflects the positive aspect that we are 42% into the fiscal year but at a 36% expenditure level.   The grant money that NMSVH has been receiving needs to be spent or we place ourselves in danger of not receiving future grant money from these funding sources.  One grant money expenditure that we will be doing is bringing in a Behavioral Specialist who will be paid with the Medicaid in the Schools funding.  The services of a Behavioral Specialist will be a supplement to our programs which is how the Medicaid in the Schools funding is designed to be spent.  The services of a Behavioral Specialist will be a great assistance to our teaching staff because we are getting a large number of students who not only have visual needs but also behavioral needs.  Superintendent Jennings stated that we are planning to pull $543,274.00 from our reserve funds to make up for a less than optimum market value increase.  She stated that she feels that we were overly optimistic when we estimated $750,000.00 in market value increase.  Superintendent Jennings stated that NMSVH continues to work at close budget accountability and is striving to come in under budget at the end of this fiscal year.  Dave Baland questioned why we include the investment portfolio appreciation/depreciation as part of the Operating Budget/Expense Report.  With investments we will either make money or loose money, but to try to include a fixed figure in our budget is a mathematical guess at best.  He asked if the law requires that this information be included in our budget.  President Jones stated that this has been discussed on several different occasions because she objected to investment portfolio appreciation/depreciation being included in the budget because essentially you do not get it unless you sell an investment.  The appreciation is not really available for operations.  The Commission on Higher Education (CHE) requires, as part of the budgetary reporting, that the investment portfolio appreciation/depreciation be included as part of our budget process.  In terms of a management tool, the Board has stated that it should not be part of the budget expenses.  It should not be factored into funding of programs because we do not know what will happen with our portfolio.  President Jones stated that the other argument that was presented is that the investment funds are more like mutual funds at the State Investment Office.  So at any time you can sell your portfolio and get the money out.  Dave Baland asked who comes up with the budget number for the portfolio appreciation/depreciation.  Is that number established by the State Investment Council or the Board of Regents?  President Jones stated that the amount that is budgeted for portfolio appreciation/depreciation is determined by administration and approved by the Board of Regents.  Dave Baland stated that he agrees with the other members of the Board that the portfolio appreciation/depreciation should not be part of the budget, but understands that CHE requires it to be there.  Superintendent Jennings explained that the December 2002 report reflects adjusted budget changes and are high lighted by a dashed line box.  This practice was put into place so that we can increase our accountability as far as the movement between line items.  In most cases, if line items need to be adjusted they must be adjusted within the department without increasing the overall budget amount for that department.  Internal processes have been put into place to allow Department Directors to request adjustments between specific line items.  The Department Director is required to fill out a budget adjustment request form and must justify their request.  Superintendent Jennings reviewed some of the line item budget adjustments and reporting revisions that are reflected on the December 2002 report.  Superintendent Jennings stated that the December report shows that we are half way through the fiscal year and have expended only 43.59% of the approved budget.  President Jones explained, for the benefit of the new Board members, that administration provides full operating budget/expense reports quarterly and abbreviated reports during the intervening months.  If at anytime a Board member wishes to have a full report, they need to contact the Director of Business and Finance who will be happy to prepare and forward the requested report.  Superintendent Jennings explained that a balance sheet is a new addition to the operating budget/expense report.  This balance sheet is a result of the Fiscal Watch Program that has been put into place by the Commission on Higher Education to increase accountability.  President Jones asked if there were any questions or comments regarding the operating budget/expense reports or the balance sheet.  There were no questions or comments. 

UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by Brian Quintana, the Board approved the Personnel Report as presented, Monthly Investment Reports for November & December 2002, and January 2003 as presented, Operating Budget/Expense Reports for November & December 2002, and January 2003 as presented, and the Balance Sheet as presented.  (carried unanimously)
D. Disposition of Fixed Assets. 
Superintendent Jennings presented a Disposition of Fixed Assets that requests the Board authorization to sell two 1992 Chevrolet Suburbans through public auction sealed bid.  These vehicles have excessive mileage and need to be purged from our vehicle fleet.  Both vehicles have mileage in excess of 100,000 miles.  Continued maintenance on these vehicles would be cost prohibitive.  The high mileage on each vehicle does not allow their use for long distance student transportation.  Dave Baland asked if new vehicles are purchased to replace vehicles that are disposed of.  Superintendent Jennings explained that we have a program that cycles old vehicles out of the fleet and replaces them with new purchases.  We do not decrease our total fleet.  New vehicles have already been purchased to replace these two Suburbans.
UPON A MOTION by Dave Baland, seconded by Brian Quintana, the Board moved to approve the disposal of two 1992 Chevrolet Suburbans, #1GNFK16K2NJ318648 and #1GNEC16K2NJ318318 through public auction, sealed bid.  (carried unanimously)
Superintendent Jennings presented a Disposition of Fixed Assets that requests the Board authorization to dispose of various miscellaneous equipment that is obsolete for continued use by the school.  The presented Disposition of Fixed Assets contains a detailed list of 123 items for disposal.  Katherine Ingold asked how disposal of these items would be handled.  Superintendent Jennings stated that disposal would be accomplished through a public auction.  Dave Baland asked if it is safe to say that these items will never be used at NMSVH.  Superintendent Jennings stated that it is safe to say that they will not be used at NMSVH.  
UPON A MOTION by James Miyagishima, seconded by Dave Baland, the Board moved to approve the disposal of the 123 obsolete items contained in the Disposition of Fixed Assets request.  

Discussion:
President Jones stated that a lot of the equipment that is reflected in this request should never have been on the fixed asset listing.  She stated that if we still have items of this value on our fixed asset listing we need to get them removed as soon as possible.  She stated that the State of New Mexico establishes a limit of $500.00.  So we should not have to list any asset with a purchase value of less than $500.00.  President Jones encouraged Business and Finance to verify the $500.00 limit.  She stated that it may have gone up to $1,000.00.
(Motion carried unanimously)
VIII.
Executive Session.  10:00 a.m. to 11:07 a.m., February 28, 2003
UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by Dave Baland, the Board moved to enter into Executive Session at 10:00 a.m., Friday, February 28, 2003, in accordance with Section 10-15-1 of the New Mexico Open Meetings Act to discuss Limited Personnel Issues, Confidential Student Information, Hiring of New Certified Staff, and Legal Issues.  Roll call vote:  Katherine Ingold – aye, James Miyagishima – aye, Brian Quintana – aye, Dave Baland – aye, Reta Jones – aye.  Present in the Executive Session will be members of the Board of Regents, Superintendent Jennings, Dr. Jackie Wood, and Veronica Gallegos. 

UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by Dave Baland, the Board moved to come out of Executive Session at 11:07 a.m., Friday, February 28, 2003 where the only items discussed were Limited Personnel Issues, Confidential Student Information, and Legal Issues.  Roll call vote:  Katherine Ingold – aye, James Miyagishima – aye, Brian Quintana – aye, Dave Baland – aye, Reta Jones - aye.

IX. Major Focus – Overview of NMSVH Programs
Sandra Montoya, Residential Life Supervisor presented a slide show on the services provided as part of the Residential Life curriculum.

Dr. Wood, Dr. Johnson, and Linda Lyle presented an overview of the Residential program, Outreach program, and Early Childhood Programs. 
X. Policies & Procedures


A.
Revision to NMSVH Policy 330, Purchasing.

Superintendent Jennings presented a revision to NMSVH Policy 330, Purchasing.  President Jones stated, for the benefit of the new Board members, that this policy was presented to the Board in December 2002.  The Board requested that administration conduct additional review of this policy and resubmit to the Board for consideration.  The State of New Mexico has its own procurement policies and rules and the previously submitted revision simply restated what is already in writing through the state.  Instead of restating what is already established with the state, the Board recommended that this policy be revised to indicate that the Board of Regents adopts the state policies and include any direction that may be unique to NMSVH.  Superintendent Jennings explained that the guidelines that are contained in this revision are more stringent than the guidelines provided by the state.  Superintendent Jennings reviewed the purchasing limits that are contained in the revised policy.  Dave Baland asked for an explanation of the bid process that is utilized by NMSVH.  Superintendent Jennings provided the Board with an explanation of the bid process.  She stated that requests for proposals are sent out to a list of vendors and newspapers.  After proposals are received, they are reviewed by a committee who evaluates each proposal.  After review, a recommendation is made to the Superintendent.  A recommendation is then presented to the Board of Regents.  Katherine Ingold stated that paragraph 3.C. of the policy revision states “No purchases shall be made by any school employee without prior written approval through procurement methods…..”  She stated that it may be more accurate to state “…approval in accordance with procurement methods….”.  She stated that the term “through” is used in a few other places and should be revised where necessary to provide clarity.  Katherine Ingold stated that paragraph 3.C. also states “….that employee could be liable for payment of that purchase.”  She stated that she feels the wording is awkward.  She recommended stating “that employee will be liable…”.  Superintendent Jennings stated that the wording is designed to allow the Superintendent some discretionary flexibility.  There are times when the employee may not be intentionally making an unauthorized purchase.  There are times when packaging is different than what is specified on the purchase order, or the item can be purchased during a sale that was not in effect at the time of the paperwork processing.  There are a number of instances that can result in unintentional minor deviation from the purchase order.   Superintendent Jennings stated that in those cases she needs to have the discretion that the word “could” would provide in the policy.  Katherine Ingold asked how the Superintendent would make that discretionary determination.  Superintendent Jennings stated that the Finance Department is very good at reviewing purchase requisitions that are submitted, purchase orders that are prepared, and the actual purchases that are made in connection with these forms.  When there are deviations they are looked at very carefully to determine the cause.  If it is determined that the employee is at fault there are procedures in place to address the violation of policy.  These procedures include coaching, verbal and written warnings, etc.  Our Blackbaud system is also a limiting factor.  If we enter a purchase for a doll, but when we get to the store it rings up as a doll in a basket, the Blackbaud system will generate an error because the item requested does not exactly match the item purchased.  This would be considered a deviation from the purchase order, but not an intentional abuse of the system.  President Jones stated that the bottom line is, the Superintendent has processes in place that will result in progressive disciplinary action being taken for intentional deviation from the purchasing practices.   Katherine Ingold stated that given the explanation provided by the Superintendent she agrees with the use of “could” as contained in the presented revision.  This will ensure that the Superintendent has the discretion needed.  Katherine Ingold recommended that paragraph 3.F.(2) be revised to read “Approval for purchase made for travel and training purposes must be requested by an Activity Request Form.”  
UPON A MOTION by Brian Quintana, seconded by Katherine Ingold, the Board moved to approve the revision to NMSVH Policy 330, Purchasing, as grammatically corrected.  (carried unanimously)

B.
Revision to NMSVH Policy 345, Investment.

Superintendent Jennings presented a revision to NMSVH Policy 345, Investment.  She stated that Dave Baland has had an opportunity to review this policy and asked him to provide his input.  Dave Baland stated that the monthly investment reports that are provided to the Board as part of the Board packet really do not provide any information other than how our investments have done.  He stated that Retha Coburn provided him with Mr. Archibeck’s report and after review he feels that the State Investment Council has a well thought out, strong philosophy on money management.  He feels that they are being very appropriate in their decisions and very professional.  The nominal performance of our investment portfolio is really the fault of the market, not the fault of the portfolio management.  He stated that there are laws called ARISA that are put together by the Department of Labor and oversee large pensions.  The Board should look at the ARISA concept in that we should really subscribe to the process of selecting investments as opposed to selecting investments as a Board.  The Board should not try to determine if we buy stocks, or bonds, etc.  The investment policy statement adopted by NMSVH is a living and breathing document.  That is what we should follow.  He stated that, in his opinion, we can improve our investment policy statement (NMSVH Policy 345) by defining what we want our invested funds to do.  Once we define our needs we then write an investment policy.  Once we define our needs we can designate what an asset allocation methodology is.  Dave Baland stated that he strongly subscribes and agrees with the addition of the Strategic Asset Class Rebalancing section of the proposed revision to NMSVH Policy 345.  He stated that in order to have long term success we need to have the ability to rebalance.  A rebalancing feature is needed to make adjustments when appropriate.  Dave Baland stated that he has indicated to Retha Coburn that he is willing to meet with her to address some possible additions to the Investment Policy.  He stated that the State Investment Council has made the recommendation that we use asset allocation Mix D.  He stated that going with Mix D without developing an investment policy statement is putting the cart before the horse.  He stated that he feels that it is important that we first write the Investment Policy statement which will then define which mix step we use.  Dave Baland stated that he feels that the State Investment Council does an excellent job managing money.  In fact, they are one of the better investment councils in the country.  But if the quality of money management decreases do we have another option or are we stuck with utilizing the services of the State Investment Council?   President Jones stated that she does not think that we have a statutory obligation to keep our money with the State Investment Council.  She stated that we have been strongly encouraged through the budgetary process to invest our funds at the State Investment Council by the Commission on Higher Education (CHE).  The CHE has a level of confidence that the State Investment Council has demonstrated appropriate investment controls.  From a safety perspective, the CHE has encouraged us to keep our money with the State Investment Council.  President Jones stated that she is not aware of any statutory provision that tells us that we have to remain with the State Investment Council.  Dave Baland stated that the state has done a decent job with our investments.  There is a very well thought out process that is fair and in his opinion correct.  But if there is ever a problem with the performance of the State Investment Council we need to know that we can investigate what else is out there.  Dave Baland stated that in his opinion the Investment Policy could be cleaned up a little.  In a future meeting, we need to discuss the rebalancing to determine how often we should rebalance.  He stated that his main point is that the State Investment Council has done a decent job.  Katherine Ingold asked Dave Baland if he is recommending that we table this policy revision while it is rewritten and strengthened.  Dave Baland stated that he does recommend it be tabled and rewritten.  He stated that he would be happy to work directly with Retha Coburn on this issue.  He also recommended that we have a representative from the State Investment Council provide at least a quarterly briefing to the NMSVH Board of Regents so we can note that they have provided a briefing on our investments.  President Jones recommended that we have a representative from the State Investment Council provide a briefing to the Board via conference call to decrease the expense of having the representative travel to Alamogordo.  Dave Baland stated that we can determine how often they come, and how they present later.  He feels it is important that we be able to note that we are periodically meeting with an Investment Council representative to determine performance and recommendations.  President Jones stated that if we table this revision we will be required to utilize the asset allocations that are outlined in NMSVH Policy 345, revision date 25 January 2002 until a new revision is presented and approved by the Board.  The Board reviewed the asset allocations contained in NMSVH Policy 345, revision date 25 January 2002 and agreed that it would not be detrimental to NMSVH to continue under these asset allocations until this policy is revised.  The Board concurred on the recommendation to table the presented revision to NMSVH Policy 345, Investments.  Dave Baland agreed to work closely with Retha Coburn on revision to NMSVH Policy 345.  Superintendent Jennings stated that a revision to NMSVH Policy 345, Investment Policy will be presented to the Board as part of the April 2003 agenda.  

C.
Revision to NMSVH Policy 465, Education Tuition Assistance.


Superintendent Jennings presented a revision to NMSVH Policy 465, Tuition Assistance.  This policy was revised because our current employee tuition waiver policy is too broad.  It basically stated that we will pay 50% of an employee’s tuition once they have provided a copy of their course completion documentation.  Prior approval does have to be obtained before they begin their courses.  Because our policy does not have standards that have to be achieved we have reimbursed staff for courses that they took and received a passing grade of D.  Superintendent Jennings stated that a revision has been developed that will establish a reimbursement percentage based on the grade received for the course.  For example, an A will be reimbursed at 100%, B at 75%, C at 50%, and D or below will not be reimbursed.   Paragraph 1.4 was included because the “No Child Left Behind Act” requires that our Teaching Assistants go back to school and either get an Associates Degree or 48 credit hours.  We want to support the Teaching Assistants in any way that we can to achieve this goal.  If they are not able to pay for their coursework in advance, we want them to have a process where they can request assistance from NMSVH.  For those who are requesting advance assistance, we will have an internal form that clearly spells out their grade obligations and the level of reimbursement provided.  They will also be required to acknowledge that they will be responsible for reimbursing NMSVH if the appropriate grade level is not achieved.  Brian Quintana asked if staff have to pay their tuition costs and then get reimbursed.  Superintendent Jennings stated that we want to have something in place that will allow us to assist those staff who are required to get their degree to remain employed as Teaching Assistants but cannot afford the tuition expenses.  James Miyagishima asked what would happen if staff receiving assistance got an incomplete on a course?  Superintendent Jennings stated that staff that receive advance tuition assistance and then receive an incomplete on a course will be required to reimburse the tuition assistance to NMSVH.  Dave Baland asked for situations that would justify the advance payment of tuition assistance.  Superintendent Jennings stated that financial hardship would be justification for advance payment.  Dave Baland expressed concern that paying tuition fees up front would put NMSVH at risk.  Extreme caution should be practiced when making decisions on advance payment.  President Jones stated that she has experience with this issue as she sat on another Board that implemented a tuition waiver policy.  That organization had a situation that did not end up with the result that was intended by the policy.  She stated that her first overall comment is that there should be clarification in the policy, without getting more complicated, between work related classes required to maintain a job description, and just classes.  This clarification will then make it easier to develop the section of the policy that addresses advance tuition assistance.  If an employee is taking a class that is required to maintain a job description but cannot afford to pay the tuition they would be more eligible for advance tuition payment than an employee who is taking a class that is not directly associated with their job and/or is not required.  President Jones stated that we tend to think traditional regarding the types of courses that we would normally get over a set amount of time.  We look at semester long courses or two year degree type programs.  But an employee could conceivably enroll in on-line courses that would take much longer than the traditional higher education institution courses, and cost much more.  To protect NMSVH we need to set reimbursement limits in our policy.  President Jones stated that other than job related courses we should not be encouraging any employee to spend 12 credit hours in a university program.  Superintendent Jennings stated that we did have some debate regarding credit hours.  We set a limit of 12 hours in order to accommodate our Teaching Assistants.  These employees have to complete a large amount of course work in a relatively short amount of time.  President Jones stated that the presented policy is too broad.  We could end up spending a large amount of money to fund the program under the proposed policy.  She stated that we need to have a section for funding of classes that are required to maintain a job description, and a separate section for classes that are not required to maintain a job description.  We also need to place dollar limits on the assistance program.  Discussion continued on the “No Child Left Behind” Act, its impact on the Teaching Assistants currently employed at NMSVH, and the steps that will be necessary to get our Teaching Assistants in compliance with the act.  President Jones stated that she has serious issues with the tuition reimbursement policy that has been presented to the Board.  Superintendent Jennings requested that this policy be tabled.  She asked if President Jones, given her experience with another Board and its dealings with this issue, would assist administration in expanding the policy and inserting safeguards for the protection of NMSVH.  President Jones stated that she would be willing to work with administration on this issue and would share a copy of a tuition reimbursement policy that was developed and adopted by another board.  NMSVH Policy 465 was tabled for further development and will be presented to the Board as part of the April 2003 agenda.  Linda Lyle stated that she has found a distance education Early Childhood Associates Degree program.  The ECP intends to utilize the program in-house.  This will provide the support that the English as a Second Language (ESL) employees will need.  She stated that it is her hope that a employee tuition assistance policy is developed and adopted by the Board as soon as possible so that her staff, as well as the main campus staff can get started on this program as quickly as possible before they are further behind in the process.  President Jones stated that she feels confident that whatever policy is approved by the Board it will provide assistance to Teaching Assistants that fall under the “No Child Left Behind” Act.  With that in mind she stated that she would not hold up pursuing and moving on with the distance education Early Childhood Associates Degree program.  Linda Lyle stated that the issue with her staff is that the Teaching Assistants are the lowest paid employees.  Many of them cannot afford to pay their tuition in advance and would therefore not be able to begin the program.  The first 12 hours has a cost of $800.00.  So they will have to wait until a policy is adopted that allows them to apply for advance payment of their tuition.  President Jones expressed concern that some staff who receive advance payment of tuition from NMSVH may make it halfway through a class and quit.  Then what does NMSVH do about the money that it laid out for their tuition?  Those type of issues need to be addressed in this policy.  Superintendent Jennings asked if the Board would allow administration to develop an internal process that would allow the ECP Teaching Assistants to get started in the distance education Early Childhood Associates Program before the April 2003 Board meeting?  President Jones asked if any member of the Board of Regents objected to getting the ECP Teaching Assistants started in the distance education program before this policy is brought back to the Board in April 2003.  No objection was voiced.  
UPON A MOTION by Dave Baland, seconded by Katherine Ingold, the Board moved to authorize the main campus and Early Childhood Programs site to proceed with the pursuit of in-house, tightly controlled, on-line coursework for Teaching Assistants that would enable them to qualify under the “No Child Left Behind” Act specifications.  (carried unanimously)
D.
Proposed NMSVH Policy 095, Financial Obligations for Transportation & Reimbursable Training for Board of Regents.
Superintendent Jennings presented a proposed policy that serves to define the Superintendent’s role in identifying and recommending economical transportation of Regents traveling outside of their home areas to conduct business relating to the school.  In addition this policy serves to outline the number of out of state conferences/seminar/workshops that Regents can attend at the cost of NMSVH per fiscal year without Board approval.   It also states that the limit of one conference/seminar/workshop can be exceeded only with the approval of the Board of Regents.   This policy also states that Regents may attend in-state conferences/seminars/workshops as available, or as attendance is needed, with costs for registration, lodging, meals, and transportation being borne by NMSVH.  President Jones explained that this policy was developed to address what has been an unwritten rule.  The unwritten rule has caused some confusion in the past and it was felt that a policy should be put into place to ensure consistency. 
UPON A MOTION by Dave Baland, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to adopt NMSVH Policy 095, Financial Obligations for Transportation & Reimbursable Training of Board of Regents as presented.  (carried unanimously)

E. Annual Review of NMSVH Policy 010, Open Meetings Resolution.

NMSVH Policy 010, Open Meetings Resolution was presented to the Board for annual review.  The “Open Meetings Act”, NMSA 1978, Article 10, Chapter 15 requires the establishment and annual review of local policy that addresses its contents.  NMSVH Policy 010 meets these requirements.  Superintendent Jennings reported that there have been no changes to the policy since the date of the last Board review, March 1, 2002.  

UPON A MOTION by Dave Baland, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve the annual review of NMSVH Policy 010, Open Meetings Resolution.  (carried unanimously)

F. Incorporation of NMSVH Policies 511, 512, & 513 into Education Procedures & Assurances, and subsequent deletion of NMSVH Policies 511, 512 & 513.

Superintendent Jennings presented a recommendation to incorporate the contents of NMSVH Policy 511 - Orientation and Mobility, NMSVH Policy 512 – Braille, and NMSVH Policy 513 – Independent Living Skills into the NMSVH Education Procedures and Assurances Manual.  Upon completion of incorporation Superintendent Jennings recommended that NMSVH Policy 511, 512, and 513 be deleted as Board policy.  These policies outline education “best practices” and are therefore considered curriculum related items.  President Jones stated that there has been ongoing discussion on the differences between educational standards and Board policies.  In the past, there has been a great deal of items that have been presented to the Board that establish educational standards.   President Jones stated that she has always been concerned that establishing educational standards as policy unnecessarily exposes the Board to potential liability risks.  President Jones stated that what is involved in a child’s education plan is in their IEP and should not be dedicated by the Board.  The Board does have a very strong ability to advocate policies for what the standards are for the school.  This advocacy has resulted in development of some very strong expectations in the areas of Braille, Independent Livings Skills, and Orientation & Mobility.  President Jones stated that while the Board advocates standards for these areas she is concerned that the Board should not be establishing the standards as Board policy.  That should not be a Board practice.  She stated that she has advocated that the expectations for Braille, Independent Living Skills, and Orientation & Mobility should be incorporated into a set of academic standards that the administration would adopt and overall the Board would approve the concept that the administration establishes those standards.  Superintendent Jennings stated that NMSVH currently has an Educational Procedures and Assurance Manual.  However, the last thorough review of this document was in 1995.  Administration is currently conducting a thorough review of this document and would like to incorporate the education standards that are outlined in NMSVH Policy 511, 512, and 513 into this document, as well as others as they may be developed.  Once review and incorporation is complete, administration will present the Educational Procedures and Assurance Manual to the Board of Regents for their review and adoption.  This will allow the education professionals at NMSVH to develop the education standards and allow the Board to lend their support of the standards by the adoption of the manual.  President Jones stated that she does not want the Board to adopt the content, but wants the Board to adopt the practice of NMSVH utilizing the Educational Procedures and Assurances Manual as their education program governing document.  President Jones suggested that the Board not take action on this agenda item, at this time.  She recommended that policies 511, 512, & 513 remain in place until the review of the Educational Procedures & Assurances Manual has been complete and the contents of 511, 512, & 513 have been incorporated.  The Educational Procedures & Assurances Manual can then be presented to the Board for review and adoption of the practice of NMSVH utilizing it as their program governing document.  She stated that it would not be appropriate or wise to delete the policies until they have a place in another governing document.  Superintendent Jennings stated that administration will complete the review of the Educational Procedures and Assurances Manual and insertion of the content of policies 511, 512, & 513 and present the document to the Board as part of the April agenda.  Superintendent Jennings asked if it is the Board’s wish that we bring the Educational Procedures and Assurances Manual to the Board for review, or bring a policy that states that the Board adopts the practice of NMSVH utilizing the standards outlined in the Educational Procedures and Assurances Manual as governing education principles?  President Jones stated that both should be brought to the Board.  This will allow members of the Board to review the Educational Procedures and Assurances Manual prior to approving the policy that states that we adopt the practice of NMSVH using the manual.  President Jones encouraged administration to conduct a review of all NMSVH policies to determine if we have other policies that can also be incorporated into the Educational Procedures and Assurances Manual.  
XI. Other Items


A.
Election of Officers.

Katherine Ingold recommended that we table the election of officers until the fifth member of the Board of Regents is identified by the Governor’s Office and is present at the meeting.  She stated that the Board of Regents meets at the Early Childhood Programs site in April 2003.  She stated that it would be nice if President Jones were able to attend the April meeting, but in the event she cannot make it she believes Robert’s Rules of Order would allow her to preside over the April meeting since she is currently the Board Secretary.  President Jones stated that a couple of years ago the Board changed the Election of Officers from January to May or June.  Katherine Ingold stated that she feels that May elections are fairer, especially since new Board Members typically come onto the Board in January.  May elections give them more time to get familiar with the Board and its workings.  President Jones stated that she feels we have two options.  The Board can elect, during this meeting, a Regent to fill the unexpired term of the Vice President, or to table the full election of officers until the May 2003 meeting.  Katherine Ingold stated that she would prefer to table the full election of officers until the May 2003 meeting.  Dave Baland, James Miyagishima, and Brian Quintana agreed with Katherine Ingold’s recommendation to table election of officers until the May 2003 meeting.  Superintendent Jennings pointed out that our bank signature cards, and our checks still reflect a Regent who was not reappointed by the Governor and whose term has expired.  President Jones stated that we cannot do business with an expired Regent as signer on bank signature cards or checks.  She recommended that we elect, during this meeting, a Regent to fill the unexpired term of the Vice President so the Business and Finance office can update our accounts and check signatures.  The checks and bank signature cards require two Board Officer signatures.  She stated that since she may not be here beyond this meeting she cannot be listed on the checks or signature cards.  Katherine Ingold already appears on the signature cards and checks as Board Secretary.  We need to fill the unexpired Vice President position so that we have the second Board Officer on the checks and signature cards.  

President Jones nominated Dave Baland for the position of Board Vice President, seconded by James Miyagishima.  President Jones asked if there were any other nominations.  There were no other nominations.  President Jones called for a vote for all in favor of electing Dave Baland as Vice President, NMSVH Board of Regents for the unexpired term of February 28, 2003 to May 22, 2003.  (carried unanimously)

B.
Pay for Performance History and Recommendation.

President Jones recommended that this item be tabled until the new Board Members are thoroughly briefed on the history of this agenda item and are familiar with the NMSVH pay scales.  This agenda item should be presented on the April 2003 agenda as it needs to be voted on before the beginning of the new school year contracts.  Tabled until the April agenda.  

C.
Briefing on Business and Finance.

Superintendent Jennings presented a report on the Business and Finance Department that was prepared by Retha Coburn, Director of Business and Finance.  This report addresses funding, investments, budget oversight, and currently pending capital outlay projects.  Superintendent Jennings stated that Retha Coburn regrets that she cannot be here to answer questions regarding her report.  She was called away at the last minute to attend a capital improvements legislative committee meeting in Santa Fe.  Success with this committee could mean $2.8 million in capital improvement funding for NMSVH.  Superintendent Jennings reviewed the capital improvement projects that are currently pending.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she is very excited to see the capital outlay projects that we have planned and is optimistic that funding for the projects will not be a problem.  We have an old but very beautiful campus that requires constant attention.  These capital outlay projects will give the campus the attention that it deserves.  President Jones stated that in the very recent past all of these types of projects were being funded out of current operating funds.  This required some very large fund outlays that were going to have a negative impact on our future budget and funding reserves.  Through the hard work and diligence of administration we are now receiving funding assistance from the State of New Mexico for capital outlay projects.  She stated that she cannot express how happy she is that administration has adopted such a strong commitment to obtaining alternative funding to address capital projects on our campus.  Their dedication is allowing NMSVH to protect funds that are needed to provide educational services far into the future.  

D.
Facilities Master Plan Phase 1.

Superintendent Jennings briefed the Board on Phase 1 of the Facilities Master Plan which is funded by the G.O. Bond distribution scheduled for March 2003 in the amount of $1,000,000.  Phase 1 includes the installation of a new heating and cooling system for Sacramento Dorm, installation of a fire sprinkler system in Sacramento Dorm, Garrett Dorm, Superintendent’s Residence, and renovation in both dorms to address ADA compliance issues.  Phase 1 will be presented to the Commission on Higher Education (CHE) on April 10, 11, 2003.  If approved construction is scheduled to begin May 26, 2003.  Superintendent Jennings presented the New Mexico Commission on Higher Education Capital Project Transmittal Summary Sheet for NMSVH Facilities Master Plan – Phase 1 for the Board’s consideration and approval.  This document must be forwarded to the Commission on Higher Education at least 20 days prior to their April 10, 2003 meeting date.

UPON A MOTION by Dave Baland, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve the NM Commission on Higher Education Capital Project Transmittal Summary Sheet for NMSVH Facilities Master Plan – Phase 1.  In addition the Board moved to approve the submission of this document to the NM Commission on Higher Education for consideration during their April 10, 11, 2003 meeting.  (carried unanimously)

E.
Fiscal Watch.

Superintendent Jennings presented a brief on the Fiscal Watch Process that was provided by the NM Commission on Higher Education.  She explained that the Fiscal Watch Process was put into place by CHE so that there are methods to ensure financial stability for education institutions.  The first level of awareness and oversight begins at the Board of Regents level.  A requirement of the Fiscal Watch Process is the submission of our school’s financial certification two times a year, April 15 and December 15, to the CHE.  Superintendent Jennings reviewed what is required as part of the bi-annual financial certification.  Superintendent Jennings stated that the first report is due to CHE April 15, 2003.  The Board of Regents does not meet until April 16.  She asked if the Board would designate a Board Member to sign off on the financial certifications so that we can have it to CHE before the required deadlines.  President Jones stated that any of the Board Officers can sign the report.  Katherine Ingold stated that as the Board Secretary she can review and sign the report if it is the wish of the Board.
UPON A MOTION by Dave Baland, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to authorize Katherine Ingold, NMSVH Board of Regents Secretary, to review and sign the NMSVH Financial Certification to be submitted to the NM Commission on Higher Education.  (carried unanimously)

F.
Request for Vehicle Purchase.

Superintendent Jennings presented a request to purchase one Ford Taurus Sedan from Vision Ford Lincoln Mercury in Alamogordo at the cost of $13,695.00.  On December 12, 2002, the Board of Regents approved a request to purchase four (4) new vehicles for fleet replacement.  As noted in the request memorandum these vehicles would have been purchased under the NM Statewide Price Agreement.  However, the memorandum also requested approval to proceed with purchasing any or all of those vehicles or comparable vehicles by piggybacking under a bid proposal by New Mexico State University (NMSU).  Under NMSU’s bid, Vision Ford Lincoln Mercury in Alamogordo was the low bidder for the 2003 Ford Taurus Sedan at the price of $13,695.00 each.  By buying two Ford Taurus Sedans under the NMSU bid in lieu of the Ford Taurus Station Wagon under the State’s contract, NMSVH was able to realize a savings of $5,830.00, in addition to not incurring the expense of sending three drivers to Albuquerque to pick up the vehicles through the State’s contract.  Superintendent Jennings explained that the proposed budget for new vehicles this year was at $100,000.  By purchasing the sedans locally and piggybacking under the bid proposal submitted to NMSU by Vision Ford Lincoln Mercury in Alamogordo, we realized a significant savings.  We now have the opportunity to purchase an additional vehicle under the bid proposal submitted to NMSU by Vision Ford Lincoln Mercury in Alamogordo and still remain within our vehicle purchase budget of $100,000.  If approved this will bring our total vehicle purchase for this fiscal year to 5 versus 4.  Brian Quintana asked if we need another new vehicle for our fleet.  Superintendent Jennings stated that we do need another new vehicle.  Our Outreach Department is growing.  With this growth, comes increased demands for reliable transportation to allow the Itinerant Teachers to provide services to public schools throughout the state.  While this new vehicle may not be assigned directly to an Itinerant Teacher, it will be placed into the fleet which will allow the rotation of other vehicles through the Outreach Department as needed.  Katherine Ingold asked if we directly pay Vision Ford Lincoln Mercury in Alamogordo, or do we pay NMSU?  Superintendent Jennings stated that she believes that we pay through the NMSU contract.  Katherine Ingold asked if the Superintendent’s husband works for Vision Ford Lincoln Mercury in Alamogordo?  Superintendent Jennings stated that he does, but will not receive any type of commission or reward for the sale of the vehicles.  She stated that her husband is a service technician with Vision Ford Lincoln Mercury in Alamogordo and is not, in any way, associated with, or benefits from the sales department.  President Jones pointed out that we did not solicit the bid from Vision Ford Lincoln Mercury in Alamogordo, and it was a competitive bid process initiated by NMSU.  So there should be no conflict of interest.  Katherine Ingold stated that she would still feel more comfortable if a legal reading was obtained on this issue before the purchase is made.  She wants to ensure that there is no conflict of interest.  Superintendent Jennings stated that NMSVH does have policy that addresses the conflict of interest issue.  It states that if an employee is going to benefit financially from a transaction then it is a conflict of interest.  But in this case no employee or member of the employee’s family will benefit from the purchase.  Katherine Ingold stated that since we have a policy that addresses the conflict of interest issue, she 
recommends that Superintendent Jennings ensure that something is put into the purchasing file that provides her protection from any conflict of interest allegation or perception.
UPON A MOTION by Dave Baland, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board approved the purchase of one Ford Taurus Sedan from Vision Ford Lincoln Mercury in Alamogordo at the cost of $13,695.00.  (carried unanimously)
G. NMSVH Foundation.

Tabled.

H. NMSVH Employee Benefits.

Superintendent Jennings presented an outline of the current benefits that are provided to NMSVH employees.  This outline was prepared by Veronica Gallegos, NMSVH Human Resources Coordinator, and is provided as information to the Board.  
I. Review of Superintendent Evaluation Form.

President Jones stated that NMSVH Policy 025 outlines a series of operational procedures and time lines relating to the performance of the Superintendent.  Each month during the Board of Regents meeting there is a Superintendent’s Report, which is required by NMSVH Policy 025 that addresses accomplishments, activities, and meetings.  In December of each year, the Board and Superintendent are required to conduct an annual orientation to the evaluation process through a review of the Superintendent Evaluation Form.  The December 2002 review was deferred.  The purpose of the orientation is to make the Board and Superintendent aware of the evaluation plan procedures and the specific competencies which are to be addressed.  In May of each year the ratings on the Superintendent Evaluation Form are to be completed by the Board and discussed with the Superintendent in a closed meeting of the Board with the Superintendent.  The final evaluation forms are then submitted to the Board Secretary.  President Jones explained that the Superintendent Evaluation Form is included in this Board packet because the orientation process that was due in December was not done.  We need to ensure that the orientation process is accomplished during this meeting.  She explained that this evaluation form was developed three or four years ago with the assistance of a personnel consultant, and with the guidance of the NM Department of Education.  It was designed to help identify the basic competencies of the Superintendent.  President Jones encouraged the members of the Board to make sure they understand the evaluation criteria that are contained in this evaluation form because they are the criteria that will be used to evaluate Superintendent Jennings in May 2003 and to make contract renewal determination.  The Superintendent’s contract is normally reviewed on a 3-year basis.
J. School Name Change.

Superintendent Jennings outlined the history of discussion regarding a name change for our school which would remove the word “Handicapped” from our name as this word is offensive to some.  Until December 2002, there was not a clear decision on what the school should be named.  During the December 2002 meeting, the Board reached an agreement on the name “New Mexico School for the Blind”.  Superintendent Jennings explained that she approached Representative Dr. Terry Marquardt seeking his sponsorship of legislation that would change the school name during the 2003 legislative session.  Representative Marquardt, for professional reasons, did not agree with the name “New Mexico School for the Blind” and was not willing to support legislation under that name.  Representative Marquardt is an optometrist by profession and communicated that because of the training that he has received, and because of his beliefs regarding low vision and visual efficiency, he cannot support a name change to “New Mexico School for the Blind”.  Superintendent Jennings stated that at that point she did not have a Board of Regents to refer back to because of the Board changes that were instituted by the Governor’s Office.  At that point she asked Representative Marquardt if he would consider sponsoring legislation that would change the name to “New Mexico School for the Visually Impaired”.  She explained that it was her feeling that substituting the word “Handicapped” with “Impaired” would resolve the negative feelings that were expressed regarding our school name.  Representative Marquardt did not respond immediately to the suggested revision.  A few weeks later we were informed that a Joint House Resolution was introduced to the State Legislature and sponsored by Representative Marquardt which reflected a name change for our school to “New Mexico School for the Visually Impaired”.  Superintendent Jennings stated that on learning of the Joint House Resolution she notified the current Board of Regents as well as the Regents whose terms just recently expired, including Donna Stryker and James Salas, who were driving forces behind our efforts to change the school name.  James Salas was not supportive of the change to “New Mexico School for the Visually Impaired”.  A copy of his email was provided to the Board.  Superintendent Jennings asked for guidance from the Board of Regents on whether we should continue with the process that has been put into place by the Joint House Resolution to change the name to “New Mexico School for the Visually Impaired”, or pull our name change and attempt another name change during the 2004 30-day legislative session.  She stated that she did ask Representative Marquardt if he would consider “New Mexico School for the Blind and Visually Impaired”.  Representative Marquardt indicated that it was too late into this legislative session to revise the name in the Joint House Resolution.  We have the option of going with the “New Mexico School for the Visually Impaired” or pulling our name change completely from the Joint House Resolution.  Superintendent Jennings read the definitions of “disability” and “handicap” as defined by the World Health Organization.  She hopes that these definitions will assist the Board in their decision.  Superintendent Jennings asked Dr. Johnson, Dr. Wood, and Linda Lyle to give their opinions on this issue.  Dr. Johnson stated that she does not personally have a problem with the word “impaired” as part of our school name, but she does not support the word “handicapped” in our name.  Linda Lyle stated that she definitely supports removing “handicapped” from our name.  She stated that she has had families refuse to use our services because our school name reflected “handicapped” in its name.  Superintendent Jennings stated that of all the schools for the blind in the nation, we are the only school that uses “handicapped” in our school name.  Dr. Wood concurred fully with the remarks made by Dr. Johnson, Linda Lyle, and Superintendent Jennings.  We need to move into the 21st century and properly reflecting the purpose of our school by removing the word “handicapped” from our name.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she meant no disrespect to the previous Board by deviating from the name “New Mexico School for the Blind”.  She felt that the ultimate goal of the name change was to remove “handicapped” and felt that if she could not get support for the “School for the Blind” that “School for the Visually Impaired” would be an acceptable alternative.  Brian Quintana stated that he agrees that “handicapped” needs to be removed from our name.  He stated that he does not feel that a State Representative should be making the decision on what we name the school.  He is supposed to represent his constituent’s needs and requests.  He stated that he can almost guarantee that unless “blind” is used in the school name, the issue of an improper school name will arise again.  If we change it to “New Mexico School for the Visually Impaired”, we will be going through this name change process again in the near future.  He stated that if Representative Marquardt is not willing to support our request we need to find a legislator who will, even if that means waiting until the next legislative session.  Katherine Ingold stated that she feels we need to be careful about suddenly pulling this out from under Representative Marquardt.  It has gone far enough that he could construe this as an embarrassment.  President Jones stated that if we were to tell Representative Marquardt that we wanted to pull the bill, he probably will not want to support us in the future.  She stated that the question is, if we can get Representative Marquardt’s support for a name change to “New Mexico School for the Blind and Visually Impaired” next legislative session, is that what we want to pursue?  Dave Baland asked the Department Directors if they can live with our current name until the next legislative session.  All Department Heads indicated that if necessary they can live with the current name of the school for another year.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she would like to speak with Representative Marquardt regarding this issue.  She would like to determine if he is displeased with our request to pull our name change, and determine if we can have his support for a name change request next legislative session.  If he is open to supporting us next legislative session, we can request that legislation be sponsored that will change our school name to “New Mexico School for the Blind and Visually Impaired”.  The Board was in agreement to pursing a name change to “New Mexico School for the Blind and Visually Impaired” during the 2004 legislative session with the support of Representative Terry Marquardt if he is amenable.  President Jones recommended that Superintendent Jennings contact Representative Marquardt regarding this issue.  If she finds that he is not supportive and/or is feeling uncomfortable about pulling the current House Joint Resolution, then Brian Quintana and Katherine Ingold can give him a call to see if they can smooth things out and get his support for 2004 legislation.
XII. Information to the Board.

A.
Board Meeting Schedule.
President Jones questioned why the April 2003 meeting date is Wednesday, April 16, 2003.  Brian Quintana asked if the April meeting date could be moved to a Tuesday or Friday.  The Board moved the April 2003 meeting date to Thursday, April 17, 2003.  The April meeting will be held at the NMSVH ECP in Albuquerque.  Brian Quintana asked if the April 17, 2003 meeting could convene at 9:00 a.m. instead of 8:30 a.m.  The Board was in agreement to beginning the April 17 meeting at 9:00 a.m.  

B.
Correspondence/Newspaper Articles.



There was no discussion regarding the Correspondence/Newspaper Articles.


C.
Project Tasking.

There was no discussion regarding the Project Tasking.  


D.
Student Trust Checklist/General Fund Checklist.

There was limited discussion regarding the Student Trust Checklist/General Fund Checklist.
Meeting Adjourned at 1:05 p.m., Friday, February 28, 2003
(Approved 17 April 2003)


(Approved 17 April 2003)
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